WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 2 FEBRUARY 2012, 7.30PM
IN THE GILES ROOM, WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL
                                                            MINUTES
                                                                                 ACTION
Present: 
Councillors: Mrs E Evans (Chairman); Mrs J Collins; Mrs M Diccox; Mrs J Ford; Mrs S Gamble; Miss B Green; Mr T Jones; Mr M May; Mr M Page.
Apologies:  Councillors: Mrs J Lee; Mr M Wadman; Mr R. Gamble [WC].
Also present: Mr P Baxter (Clerk); Mr Wood; *Mr Smith; *Mr Thomas; *Mr Chadwick; *Mr Clarke;  *Mr Owen (* for Agenda item 5 only); Maj. Matters; PC Milnes.






11/12/180
Declarations of interest

There were none.

11/12/181
Minutes of the last meeting of the Council

The Minutes as previously circulated were agreed, and they were signed by the Chairman.
11/12/182
Chairman’s Announcements


The Chairman reminded Members of the Corporate Planning seminar to be held on 16 February at 7.30pm in the Giles Room and reported that the Area Board had approved £100 financial support for the printing of Rights of Way leaflets.
11/12/183
The Stage Post site

The Chairman welcomed representatives of Langdale Developments and Greensquare Group (‘The Group’) reminding the meeting that any opinions expressed by the Council at this pre-application stage would be “without prejudice”, so subject to formal comment if a full planning application is received. The Group gave a short presentation on their proposals to demolish and redevelop the Stage Post site for mixed affordable purchase and social rental housing. 

The condition of the current building was described, and its value as a ‘heritage asset’ was questioned, an historical survey having been completed. The Group took questions from Members on the economics of demolishing the whole building rather than conversion of the existing, traffic management during construction, asbestos, the location of similar finished sites for inspection, and the potential to incorporate elements of the existing building in a new structure.
The Council invited The Group to remain in contact and to consider making a public presentation at the annual parish meeting in May.
The Chairman altered the agenda to take the Police Report as next item

11/12/184 Wiltshire Police report

PC Gareth Milnes was in attendance, and apologised for not attending the January

meeting. He reported there had been 14 incidents in the last quarter, all remaining undetected. He drew attention to the vulnerability of domestic heating oil tanks, and the need to keep both these and garden sheds secured to prevent theft. Statements were being taken on every occasion that thefts are reported, as part of Operation Pinnacle, maintaining visibility and re-assurance. School talks remained part of the education and awareness campaign. PC Milne encouraged use of 101 to remain in contact.

11/12/185 Public participation

Mr Wood updated the meeting on progress with Community Speedwatch, the provided written report not having been received. 5 Volunteers had commenced training on 30 January at Police HQ, and CRB checks were initiated. Leaflets appealing for more volunteers had been distributed, and further deliveries were planned.
11/12/186 Wiltshire Councillor’s report


The Chairman read from Mr Gamble’s written report, advising of forthcoming drainage works to the High Street in late March as a pre-cursor to resurfacing possibly in May or June. Both will involve considerable traffic disruption and possible road closures. Mr Gamble also referred to the HGV diversion signage proposals, and asked for residents to express their views to the Cabinet Member involved.
11/12/187
Playgrounds Advisory Committee report


The Committee Chairman introduced the unapproved Minutes previously circulated, including the report of the Wiltshire Council inspector, and drew attention to the recommendations for the Council to consider. After explanations, the Minutes were noted and Mrs Ford proposed and Mr Page seconded, with all agreed, that the Clerk be asked to proceed with additional signage as shown to the meeting and the purchase of replacement bolts for the youth shelter.
11/12/188
Footpaths Working Group report


Mrs Ford advised that volunteers will be required to assist in inserting the rights of Way leaflet into magazine copies for the March distribution.


Survey sheet is now complete, and work identified. Priorities will be FP 14,11A,11, followed by FP3 and 6, and 7B. The Rights of Way officer has approved the plans and is liaising with occupiers/landowners on their respective obligations. Two local farmers have agreed to the storage of road scalpings from planned roadworks for re-use on footpath surfaces.


Mrs Ford reported that further consideration is being given to an access path for the Robbers Stone, but no firm proposals are yet available.


Mrs Ford also reported receipt of a letter from the MoD inviting up to three representatives to a briefing on 29 February on proposed works to improve rights of way on Salisbury Plain.

11/12/189

Reports of representatives

The reports as circulated were noted and are appended to these Minutes. Additionally:

Twinning Association – Mr Page added that the return visit by St Pierre d’Autils is being rescheduled.


West Lavington Village Hall – Mrs Ford announced that it is her intention to step down as Committee Chair at the AGM in April. Further Committee members were sought, with publicity planned for News and Views magazine.

Primary School – Mrs Evans reported that a recent Ofsted inspection had given a ‘good’ rating for the school, the first of its type in a new inspection regime that gave 2 days’ notice of arrival. The Council expressed its pleasure at the news and congratulated the staff and pupils.




11/12/190 Planning matters


The Clerk reported two decisions had been advised:

E/2011/1581/FUL 5 The Farm, Littleton Panell


E/2011/1651/FUL 6 The Farm, Littleton Panell


Both had been approved with conditions.




The Clerk reported that one application had been received:
E/2012/0061/TCA The Old Vicarage 11 Church Street – felling of three apple trees;


The Council considered the application and had no objections.


Maj. Matters, attending for Dauntsey’s School, presented pre-application proposals for the installation of photo-voltaic solar panels on the roof of Evans House, explaining that approval had already been assured for other buildings on site. After discussion and considering aerial photographs, the Council advised, without prejudice, that on the basis of information to hand it would have no objection to such an application.
11/12/191
Neighbourhood Planning Working Group

Mrs Gamble reported that the first meeting of the wider Working Group, including volunteer members of the public, had been held on 18 January. Three sub-groups had been formed: Housing & Employment; Community Facilities; Traffic & Transport with Mr Thorne; Mrs Collins; and Mrs Gamble respectively acting as group leaders. Their work would be overseen by a Core Group. Wiltshire Council guidance is to be published shortly, and a meeting is arranged for 1 March with Wiltshire Council’s Spatial Planning Manager. 

11/12/192
Closed Burial Ground – dangerous tree

The Clerk reported his site visit with the Churchwarden and the Wiltshire Council Trees Officer. The latter had confirmed his opinion that the tree was dead and decaying, and for public safety that it should be felled as soon as practicable, subject to appropriate Diocesan faculty and protected species (eg bats) survey. 


The Clerk advised the Council that he had received three competitive quotes for the work required. The most cost-effective, which included a species survey of the tree prior to work commencing, was selected. Comprehensive advice, and a site visit, had also been received from Wiltshire Wildlife Trust. It was proposed by Mrs Ford, seconded by Miss Green, with all agreed that the Clerk be asked to pursue the required permissions and engage the chosen contractor as soon as circumstances allow.
11/12/193
Village Hall terrace flagstones

The Clerk reported that he was aware of the loose flagstone and had sought a contractor to attend and re-bed, for a minimal fee. The Council noted this urgent action.

11/12/194
Public Waste disposal


Cllr Diccox sought the Council’s opinion on whether a waste skip be provided in the Village Hall for general use, particularly by those local residents that did not have transport to the Devizes site. After discussion, Cllr Diccox undertook to establish who might benefit from a dedicated transport service, rather than a provided facility that previous experience had shown would be abused by others.
11/12/195
Diamond Jubilee celebrations

Mrs Collins reported that 27 responses had been received to the Care Group invitation for organisations to participate in the awareness day. 26 were positive, whilst 2 replies remained outstanding. Discussion was held on possible additional activities during the evening. Mr Jones reported he had been invited as Community Emergency Volunteer to attend a Wiltshire Council briefing on 22 March, and hoped to report back with additional advice and guidance.
11/12/196
Disbursements

The following payments were agreed:                                                           £

D Coxhead (Closed Burial Ground)




576.00

Mrs West (Playground plantings)




  73.75


Wiltshire Council (Grounds maintenance)



361.43


Wiltshire Council (Printing)





100.00


West Lavington Village Hall (Waste grant)



360.00


Clerk (expenses)






  25.66


F Coles (Bins)







100.00

11/12/197
Correspondence and circulars received


The Clerk presented a letter received from the Worton & Cheverell Football Club, requesting a grant toward fees and equipment, and explained the current financial position of the Council as it faces year-end. Mr May and Mrs Ford declared their interests as Secretary and Chair respectively of the Village Hall Management Committee, and reported continuing difficulties in resolving some significant management issues in their hiring relationship with the Football Club. After wider discussion, including the care of the terracing, it was proposed by Mr Page, seconded by Mr Jones, with all those voting agreed that the application be declined, pending regularising of the situation. Mr May and Mrs Ford abstained. The Clerk was asked to respond, explaining the Council’s view. 

Correspondence had also been received from Wiltshire Council in response to the Council’s representations on HGV routing signs, and from the Village Care and Link Group inviting the Council take part in the Diamond Jubilee awareness day (to which a positive response had been supplied by the Clerk). A Traffic Regulation Order advice for roadworks in Edington had also been received.

11/12/198
Date of next meeting


The next meeting will be on 1 March 2012 at 7.30pm, in the Giles Room, Village Hall. 
11/12/199
Items of Maintenance

The Clerk reported collision damage to the public bench at the junction of Rickbarton with White Street. Repairs are in hand, with approaches made to the company responsible for damages to be paid.
11/12/200
Key Messages


After discussion, Members agreed the issues that would be mentioned in ‘News and Views’ to be the included leaflet, Village Hall committee opportunities, and crime prevention advice.
The meeting closed at 9.35pm.
Signed……………………………………………..…………………. (Chairman) 1 March 2012
MINUTE ITEM 11/12/
189





                        APPENDIX
DEVIZES AREA BOARD

Chairman’s reminders included:  clearing away foliage, Caen Hill Diamond Jubilee Woodland, Localism Act, and the Diamond Jubilee.  The X-ray machine at Devizes Hospital should be repaired and working by mid-February.

There were presentations from six groups of youngsters to seek funding for varying projects –conservation (x2), wrestling equipment and tuition, outdoor table tennis table, netball academy for 12-16 year olds, DJ mixing equipment and tutoring.  Those attending were able to vote and all were granted.

Devizes Skate park – two sites under consideration : Green Lane and Station Road, a Noise Survey is being commissioned, and the youngsters would, with expert advice, design their own park.

(Updates from partners eg police in Circulation Envelope).

Traffic Working Group – concern that Whistley Lane is being used as a rat-run to bypass Devizes; “C” roads are to be evaluated.

Great concern was expressed by a councillor from Urchfont regarding the lack of consultation for the re-routing signage for lorries from Great/Little Cheverell  to the A3423/345.

Devizes Community Area Partnership – volunteer representatives are needed from rural areas.

Area Board Funding:  Both applications:   Lions Club for their annual coaching weekend and Erlestoke & Coulston Cricket Club towards purchase of walled garden cricket ground were approved. (Latter only to go ahead if other source funding successful).

Presentation update on the progress and plans for the future use of St Mary’s Church, Devizes.

Dates of next Area Board meetings:  26th March (Bromham Social Club), 28th May (Devizes Sports Club), 23rd July( Bromham).

J Ford

DAUNTSEY’S SCHOOL

Please find below a summary of the recent and imminent developments on the Dauntsey’s School estate: 

1. A planning application has been submitted for the installation of Photo Voltaic panels on 3 sites in the school.  These are the memorial Hall, the Swimming Pool/Sports hall and Evans House.  The planners response has been positive to the first two, but says the Evans House case will be ‘finely balanced’.  This is due to the possible impact when seen from the top of Strawberry Hill.  May I propose a site meeting to assess and discuss this issue?

2. A new server is planned for the Dining Hall as the current one is on its last legs.

3. The anaerobic digester is proving a little more complicated than originally thought, but, as experience is gained, it should become more efficient.

4. A Bio-mass boiler is planned for the Manor House, which installed, should be a prudent and sustainable initiative.

5. The replacement of the retaining wall at the Manor has now been completed and the wrought iron railing fence is being installed.

6. There are draft plans for a new Sports pavilion, including changing facilities, showers, stores, lavatories, and social/conference room.  This will be two floors and will be sited to the south of Evans House and will overlook the main sorting area and athletics field on Mercers Field, without being sited on that field.

7. There is a draft plan for a storage shed by the car park on the edge of Mercers Field for the athletic equipment, such as high jump, hurdles etc.  It will be partly dug into a bank to lower its profile.

Richard Matters

Neighbourhood Watch

Nothing to report.

J Collins

WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL

Accounts for 2011 about to be audited, some outstanding hire monies owed by the W&C Football Club, being chased!  Committee meeting Tuesday, 14th February 2012, 7.30pm.

J Ford

WEST LAVINGTON YOUTH CLUB

The Youth Club is currently experiencing a period of stability and expansion, thanks to the support of the local parishes. As Councillors will know, the four local councils (West and Market Lavington, Easterton and Gt Cheverell) provide core funding which pays for overheads and a guaranteed once a week opening. Additionally Market Lavington fund a separate evening in their Old School building, and we are currently discussing with Great Cheverell for  similar outreach sessions there. With our own initiatives we have been able to attract significant further funding and donations which enable a second night in West Lavington, and we believe we may be able to reopen the juniors, which had to close for lack of funding 15 months ago.

 

On January 21st, we held a renaming ceremony, and the building is now called "The George Baker Youth Centre, home of West Lavington Youth Club"  We also planted a silver birch in George Baker’s memory.  Currently, the management committee has a great deal of work to do, and would welcome suggestions for people in the village who could help us.

M May

EMERGENCY PLANNING

Nothing to report

T Jones

VILLAGE CARE AND LINK GROUP

JUBILEE EVENT

Village Care and Link in association with West Lavington Parish Council will be holding a Jubilee event in West Lavington Village Hall on Monday 4th June and surrounding area.

The event will highlight the range and variety of activities that regularly take place in West Lavington. So far nearly half the organisations approached have written to us confirming that they will run a stall at the event. Refreshments (tea and cakes) will be provided.

At 2.30pm there will be a free Punch and Judy show in the village hall, open to children of any age. There will be a second performance at 3.30. 

It is hoped to follow this at 6pm with further entertainment ….watch this space!!

M Page

TWINNING ASSOCIATION

After Christmas we held an “Epiphany evening” at Malcolm Johnson’s house where he prepared a delicious French-style dinner complete with three traditional “Galette des Rois”. (Look it up!)

More recently we took part in a “French themed soiree” at Dauntsey’s School on 19th January, where Mrs Wingham and Nick Spears kindly organised a room with computers showing slide shows of our various visits to St Pierre d’Autils. Our thanks to all concerned.

Our next event is a French Quiz evening open to non-members to be held in the village hall on March 9th at 7.30pm. There will be a wine bar, but sorry, no food this time. Tickets for the quiz will be £10 per table of 4.

 

The return visit to West Lavington by our friends from St Pierre d’Autils will be on the second weekend in June.

M Page
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